


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 4th March 2025 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr M Eley, Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr J Mear, Cllr G Paton, Cllr S Pennell and T Grimes (Clerk).

1. To consider any apologies for absence
CCllr BL and DCllr SM both gave apologies each having a meeting clash. 
The clerk was also contacted by Jacqueline Gozzard, Reform candidate, who had hoped to attend the meeting and introduce herself but is also at another meeting, she hopes to attend next month instead.

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s wages and expenses.

3. To approve the minutes of the Parish Council meetings held Tuesday 4th February and 14th February 2025 
Both sets of minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
It was noted that the repairs to Main Street were not of the same standard as Bell Lane. The clerk was asked to inform Highways that it wasn’t satisfactory.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
a. Hedgehog Highways
There was nothing to report.
b. Kiosk Disconnection
There has still been no response.
c. Gov.uk Domain
The clerk reported having set up a direct debit mandate and that Hugofox had then made the email request form available. The direct debit was incorrectly set up, twice, but had since been rectified and the grant towards gov.uk domains had been credited to the account so the emails would not cost anything until August. The clerk has requested initialsurname@carltonontrent-pc.gov.uk for each councillor and clerk@carltonontrent-pc.gov.uk for the clerk. Councillor emails can be closed and new ones set up whenever necessary whereas the clerk one will transfer in the event of the clerk changing, thus ensuring access to past emails. The clerk is awaiting notifications that the emails are live.
d. A1 Slip Road 
The clerk had not heard anything further from Highways.


6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
Neither were present to report.

7. To receive feedback from meetings/training attended
MM reported that the village hall had made arrangements for VE Day celebrations on 11th May. The singer, Melody Flyte, has been booked but a road closure is not possible because Highways cannot provide all the necessary diversion signs. The event will therefore be in the car park or the hall.

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
There was nothing to discuss.

9. To report on any ongoing issues from Pears’ lorries
GP reported the disgusting smell from a lorry that lingered. It was felt this should be reported because it will only get worse as the weather warms. The clerk was asked to report the matter.

10. To review the following policies
a. Grants Policy 
It was felt that there were so few requests and such a shortage of funds, this could stay the same – it wouldn’t be used in the near future.

11. To receive updates relating to Great North Road Solar Farm
LH thanks councillors for pulling together a great response to the consultation.
a. Joint Parishes Action Group
Councillors noted the considerable response submitted by the consultant on behalf of JPAG. 
b. Any other matters
The clerk reported receipt of £150 in donations to date, towards the solar farm expenses and asked how much the council wished to pay towards the consultant this financial year; 
· the full amount of £805, 
· £698 as committed and the remainder next year or 
· three equal payments over three years. 

RESOLVED: To pay the full £805 immediately.
(proposed GH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

12. To consider responding to the following correspondence
a. N&S Alliance for People & Nature – Pesticide Use
It was felt that this did not apply to Carlton on Trent Parish Council because they don’t use pesticides (or any other chemicals). Any spraying was undertaken by Notts CC/NSDC who would make an appropriate decision as to what they use. Councillors felt that the group needed to pressure Notts CC/NSDC themselves. It was therefore felt that no response was required.
13. To consider responding to the following consultations:
a. National Grid: North Humber to High Marnham Project
Councillors discussed the proposals and decided that their only feeling was to object to the increase in pylons in the area due to the visual impact. The clerk displayed the questions from the consultation and responses were devised. 

RESOLVED: To submit the agreed responses.
(proposed LH, seconded SP, carried unanimously)

14. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
LH asked if everyone agreed with the figures and then signed the documents.
b. To approve the following payments 
i. Clerk’s wages – February  
The clerk had circulated the hours worked in February. Although it amounted to 31 hrs 49 mins, the clerk had 4 hours in hand from January meaning there were 7 hours 49 minutes of overtime worked between the solar response and the year end accounts which were all but complete. 

RESOLVED: To approve the overtime and make the payment.
(proposed LH, seconded ME, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

ii. Clerk’s expenses – Year end printing
The clerk had circulated expense details for the quarter to date, including the year-end printing, amounting to £7.95

RESOLVED: To make the payment.
(proposed LH, seconded SP, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

iii. Village Hall – February 14th £10 plus March 4th – TBC
The figure was set at £5, being one hour for March.
iv. Village Hall – Newsletter printing £2.60
This was half of the cost of producing the recent newsletter, the remainder paid by the village hall, who did the printing.
v. ICO fees - £47
The clerk tabled the invoice detailing the increased fees of £52, reduced to £47 for paying by direct debit.
vi. Defib pads - £65 max (prices vary daily)
MM informed council that the pads were due for replacement being 2 years old. He informed councillors that prices fluctuate daily but that the highest price had been £65 and it was hoped they would cost less.
vii. Receipt book – TBC
Not needed – LH had one.
viii. Solar consultant – TBC
This was set at £805 in item 11b above.

RESOLVED: To make the payments detailed in iii to vi and in viii above.
(proposed LH, seconded MM, carried unanimously)

15. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk tabled a copy of Clerks and Councils Direct for circulation.

16. To set the dates note the date of the next meeting 
The annual meeting was set for 6th May at 7pm, to run jointly with the Village Hall Committee. It was agreed that the pattern of dates for council meetings should remain the same for the coming year. 
The next meeting will be on 1st April 2025 at 7.30pm.

The meeting closed at 20.27
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